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First Baptist Church 
Annual General Meeting Agenda 
March 21, 2021 
 

 1. Call to Order - Ron Phillips 

 2. The Church Covenant & Prayer - Pastor Joel 

 3. Consent Agenda: MOTION:  

 a. That we approve today’s meeting agenda 

 b. That we approve the minutes of the November 22, 2020 congregational 
meeting 

 4. Board Chair Report 

 5. Treasurer’s Report 

 a. Motion: That we receive the 2020 audited church financial statements 

 6. Mission Commission 

 7. Associate Pastors Report 

 a. Richard Hovey 

 b. Kayely Rich 

 c. Chris Senger 

 8. Lead Pastor’s Report  

 9. Other Business 

 10. Adjournment 
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A covenant of Fellowship of First Baptist Church 
Regina, Saskatchewan 
 
 
 
 
 

We, members of First Baptist Church, Regina, covenant together 
to walk with Christ and each other in fellowship of holy love, 
to gather together regularly for united worship, 
to look to God daily for grace and guidance, 
to search the scriptures for understanding of the Christian way of life, 
to serve God and each other in love and humility. 
 

 We will recognize the worth of each individual within our community, 
regardless of age or circumstances, recognizing that we are all precious 
in God’s sight. 
 
 We will uphold each other in prayer and will offer kindness, forgiveness and mercy to 
each other as Christ has offered to us. 
 
 We will give cheerfully of our time, talents and finances so that God’s work would 
prosper in this place. 
 
 We will recognize Christ’s presence in every aspect of our lives and will seek to 
honour Him in all that we say and do – at church, in our homes, and at our places of 
employment. With the help of the Holy Spirit, we will seek to follow Christ throughout 
our lives. 
 
 
 
  
 “What does the Lord require of you, but to seek justice, to love mercy, and to walk 
humbly with your God.”  Micah 6:8 
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First Baptist Church  

Congregational Meeting Minutes 

Via Zoom and in-person in the FBC Sanctuary 

November 22, 2020 12:15 - 1:00 pm 

1. Call to Order - 12:06 pm Ron Phillips 

2. Scripture and Prayer Joel Russell-MacLean 

3. MOTION Consent Agenda: Ron Phillips 

a. to approve today’s meeting agenda 
b. to approve the 2020 AGM Meeting Minutes 
c. to approve WSO Accounting as our auditor 

Moved: Brenda Ziolkowski; Seconded: Barb Ellemers. Carried.  

4. Report from the Lead Pastor Joel Russell-MacLean 

 Joel expressed support for John Nelson in his announcement, today, of his 
retirement in late spring of 2021.  

 Esther Gurnsey has been hired on a contract basis to be the Communications Lead. 
You can contact her by using the main_fbcregina@sasktel.net or calling the church.  

 COVID is here for a while longer. Keep safe and healthy, not only for yourself but so 
that you can serve and help others. 

5. Budget Kevin Rich 

a. Financial Report 

MOTION: to approve the 2021 budget 

Moved: Kevin Rich; Seconded: Hilary Ryan. Carried. 

6. Nominations to the board Ron Phillips 

a. MOTION to approve our continuing Board Members: Chair: Ron Phillips, Treasurer: 
Kevin Rich, Adijah Pusi, Barry Lyons, Collin Carbno, Brenda Ziolkowski and Tiffany 
Stafford-Lai. 

Moved: Barb Ziolkowski; Seconded: Klaus Link. Carried. 

7. Richard’s licensing Ron Phillips 

a. MOTION to recommend to the Ministerial Credentials Committee of the Canadian 
Baptists of Western Canada that Richard Hovey be considered for licensing.  

Moved: Jim Ellemers; Seconded: Annabel Robinson. Carried. 

8. Adjournment 

a. Motion: to adjourn the meeting at 12:59 pm. 

Moved: Jim Ellemers; Carried. 

mailto:main_fbcregina@sasktel.net
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Chair of the Diaconate Report 

As we are all too aware, 2020 has been a year like no other in our lifetimes. The Covid-19 
pandemic has dramatically changed the way we have been able to be a church. Things we have 
taken for granted – meeting together for worship and study and service, eating together, 
embracing one another without fear – are no more. The unthinkable has become our normal – 
masks, physical distancing, working from home, meeting via Zoom on the internet, spending much 
time alone. And yet we remain a church, committed to making new disciples of Jesus, discipling 
those new disciples, and learning together the life of the Kingdom of God. 

I am deeply grateful for Pastor Joel and the leadership he has given over this challenging year. He, 
along with all the pastoral staff, has met the challenge. From a first, ‘rough’ service on Zoom 
where Joel played his guitar for the congregational singing, to wonderful services now involving all 
of our staff and musicians plus people participating from their homes via Zoom, we have learned 
to worship anew. Kevin and a host of others have learned the technical side. John has organized 
phone visits with the congregation, kept Achievers going via virtual lunches, posted a number of 
videos online and found ways to keep the music ministry alive. Richard has done a great deal of 
teaching, live via Zoom, and via YouTube and Facebook videos. Small groups have grown. Chris has 
met with and cared for the youth, and Kayely (and now Julie) have met with the children, usually 
via Zoom, but on a few occasions in person, within the health rules. Esther came on staff at the 
end of the year to help with communications such as the weekly newsletter. Norma is adapting 
pastoral care at First Baptist Place. We’re still learning, and it’s not ideal, but ministry goes on. 
Prayer goes on. We are a church, worshiping and serving Jesus. 

I am deeply grateful for each and every one in our congregation. Finances have remained steady, 
meeting our needs. Participation online has been good. In fact, shut-ins have been able to 
worship, because of Zoom, where before Covid, they were unable to. And some wonderful caring 
has gone on, in spite of being unable to meet in person. 

We’re still learning how to hold congregational meetings well, involving both people in the 
sanctuary and people online. We ask for your patience, if we miss your desire to speak. 

Our biggest challenge is in knowing how to witness to, and serve our community and city. These 
were challenges before Covid, but they are even greater now. Our culture, and the place of the 
church within that culture, have changed so much. How do we point people to Jesus, so that they 
can see what he can be for them, Saviour and Lord?  In what ways might we be the hands and feet 
of Jesus in a Covid world? 

Kayely is offering the Alpha Marriage Course online, a great boost for any marriage, and a number 
of couples in the church are participating. How we would love to offer this to those outside the 
church!  And how we would love to support people in their isolation and depression and anxiety, 
through the pandemic. Please pray and reflect on how this time might offer opportunities to be 
salt and light in our city. 

I’m very grateful for those who have served on the church board/deacons board this year: Collin 
Carbno, Laureen Snook, Eleanor Russell, Rosemary Ward, Barry Lyons, Adija Pusi, Tiffany Stafford-
Lai, Brenda Ziolkowski, Esther Gurnsey, and Kevin Rich as treasurer. Laureen, Eleanor, and 
Rosemary have completed 6 years terms; we will miss them!  Esther needed to resign because she 
has taken a staff position, leading Communications. We will need new board members next year. 

And John announced his pending retirement, June 30, 2021. How grateful we are for him; words 
fail. So music will be much on our minds as we continue to feel our way toward being a faithful 
church through the pandemic, and through the years to come. 

Above all, I’m grateful to serve a wonderful Saviour, who is sovereign over Covid, and over everything 
else in this world. He is building his kingdom, he will put all things to rights, he will see us through to the end.  

Ron Phillips, Board Chair 
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Treasurer’s Report 

First Baptist Church is active in a great many ministries, and has finances that may be more 
complicated than many other churches. In addition to financing the normal day-to-day activities 
necessary for our church life (operating expenses), we have a number of restricted reserves that 
are dedicated to specific purposes.  

Although the COVID pandemic could have seriously affected offerings during 2020, the FBC 
community was very diligent in maintaining a healthy giving effort, as our general offerings 
dropped by only 4%. Our overall revenue again exceeded our yearly expenses, which provided us 
with an excellent beginning to 2021.  

In June, we paid off the loan that we had with the Canadian Baptists of Western Canada (CBWC) 
because we were able to initiate a loan from our own Organ Fund. We continue to make monthly 
payments against both principle and interest for this new internal loan. This loan was 
supplemented with the Canada Emergency Business Account (CEBA) interest-free loan, a program 
provided by the government for COVID relief. The CEBA loan will be paid back by the end of 2022, 
and the Organ Fund loan is expected to be paid off in 2028. 

Detailed financial information follows in the audited statements, but highlights are presented 
below. 

Operations 
Church staff and leadership manage the operating expenses of the various operations and 
ministries. Personnel accounted for 57% of the operating budget in 2020. Property, Administration 
and Missions also have significant budgets. Due to the COVID pandemic and expected reduction in 
revenue, the church staff and leadership have been carefully monitoring expenses. This resulted in 
less spending than was budgeted and a reduction in expenses of nearly 5% over the previous year. 

Restricted Reserves 
Four separate Restricted Reserve fund accounts were established in 2017 for special long-term 
financial items. The expenses and revenue related to these funds were managed separately from 
the operating budget. 

The Benevolent Fund is for special financial aid to individuals and families. It is administered by the 
pastoral staff with accountability to the Board. This is part of our approved budget and donations 
are requested when the fund is low. During 2020, this fund provided about $3,600 in support. This 
fund had about $2,800 at year-end. 

The Building Fund is for larger capital expenses related to building repair. During 2020 we had no 
projects that were funded. This fund had just over $27,000 at year-end. 

The Organ Fund is for expenses related to the maintenance and use of the pipe organ. This fund 
has had significant donations through estate bequests over the years. The fund had a total of 
about $70,000 at year-end. However, in 2020, the Organ Fund provided the church with a loan of 
$215,000, which we used to pay off the CBWC loan. This allowed the church to reduce the interest 
paid on debt from 5.65% to 2% and reduced the amortization period by three years. 

The Legacy Fund was created a number of years ago to hold funds to support special outreach 
projects from our church that were not part of the annual budget. The main source of money to 
this fund is intended to be from estates and special gifts. The fund had about $17,000 at year-end. 
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General 
About 10% of our revenue came from property use, rather than donations. The largest is the 
facility agreement with Regina Youth for Christ who pay market value rent of the Youth Center. 
We do return about 38% of that rent as part of our missions support to their ministry. We also 
received reduced payments from the Christ’s Commission Fellowship for the use of storage areas 
for their equipment, as they have not been meeting in the sanctuary for services. 

Through 2020, the Shelly Pippin CPA Professional Corporation continued to provide bookkeeping 
services. We are very appreciative of the work and assistance that Shelly and Jenn are providing. 
The Finance Committee continued with the same membership of Derrick Bellows, Marv Fuller, 
Gloria Toews and Murray Wolfe who assisted me in ensuring that our financials were properly 
managed through the year. I thank them for their commitment and hard work. I also thank the 
Board and staff for their diligence in managing the financial resources entrusted to them.  

This was my third year as Treasurer, and I thank you, the family of First Baptist, who continue to 
provide the finances for the work of our church. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Kevin Rich 

 

 

Church Clerk Report 

The record of church membership is one snapshot of our community, but the whole story is much larger! 

2020 was a challenging year in many ways, but it brought home to us the importance of keeping in 
touch and keeping track of each other.  We had many people volunteer to maintain phone contact 
with others, many stepped up to learn new technologies so that our congregation could take part 
in weekly worship services using computers, tablets and smartphones. 

Our official membership role shows the following information for 2020: 

Baptisms:  Karlee Mock 

Deceased: Rod Eliason 
  Jeanne Buyze 
  Susan Cowen 
 

We grieve with the family and friends of these members of our congregation who have passed 
away and also with Hilary Ryan in the passing of her husband, Bill Silver. 

During the continuing pandemic, as we are unable to gather the entire community together, we 
ask that you make an even greater effort to find ways for personal contact, while respecting 
concern for social distancing.  If anyone knows of a person or persons who are in need, please call 
the church office, or one of the pastors. If anyone knows of a change in contact information or 
address for one of our congregation, please contact the church office or the church clerk 
(Rosemary Ward: 306-501-6672). First Baptist has been known as a place to belong! Belonging is 
all the more important when we are physically apart. 

Rosemary Ward, Church Clerk 
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Lead Pastor Report 

In late December, 2019, we began to hear stories of a virus spreading aggressively in China. In that 
moment, few predicted the impact it would have globally. When the virus arrived in Canada and 
Regina, the changes in our lives were sudden and dramatic. Schools, businesses, and churches 
were closed down entirely for months. Some of these reopened but with significant restrictions in 
activities. We have limited our personal contact with one another, worn masks outside our homes, 
washed and washed, and we’ve waited. Since March, the majority of our time together has been 
over internet video. 

The pandemic has taken a toll, especially on health care workers, people living in care homes, 
teens and college students, but also, in general, on all of us. Many in Canada and around the world 
have lost loved ones. The financial impact will take years to calculate and recover from. Common 
too, have been increased levels of anxiousness or agitation.  

Against this background, our congregation has worked together to care for one another and 
others, and to continue to disciple and be discipled. Our friendships at church and our ministry in 
Regina and Lebanon, have reminded us that we are not suffering alone. Some of our brothers and 
sisters in Christ are facing even greater challenges.  

Facing this pandemic together has also been the means of recognizing God’s faithfulness. God has 
answered prayer. We have witnessed healing, reconciliation, the homeless sheltered, and the 
hungry fed.  

I am grateful for many things in 2020: 

 • For all the volunteers who have worked on the sound and video board, on Zoom, as ushers, 
and property care. 

 • For Marilyn and the Missions Commission who have continued to connect us to ministries in 
Lebanon and in Regina.  

 • That activities have continued for teens, children and families, small groups, and Learning for Life.  

 • For everyone who called or wrote to someone, dropped off groceries or gifts, shovelled walks, 
prayed. 

Thanks to Ron Phillips, our board chair, to Rob Stafford-Lai our property manager, and to Kevin 
Rich our Treasurer. Kevin and Rob have spent countless hours working and providing leadership in 
many ways.  

Thanks to all the staff: John Nelson, Kayely Rich, Richard Hovey, Norma Holtslander, Chris Senger, 
and Esther Gurnsey for sharing in the work and prayer of ministry. Thanks as well to Karen Martin, 
Rob Nelson, Mark Anderson and Christa Walsh for sharing their considerable musical gifts through 
this difficult year.  

Respectfully submitted,  

Rev. Joel Russell-MacLean, Lead Pastor 
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Music Ministry and Achievers’ Luncheon Report 

Memorable Highlights of 2020: 

1. Christmas Glory  

2. Visitation (learning to create a spreadsheet!) 

3.  Pastoral colleagues and friends  

4.  Sanctuary Choir support 

Areas of Responsibility 

My areas of responsibility in 2020 included coordinating the music ministry, pastoral liaison and  
leader of the Achievers’ Luncheon ministry, organizing the church visitation connection 
committee, arranging worship participants, preaching, performing weddings and funerals, 
visitation, administrative duties, scheduling and organizing concerts and gifts of music, providing 
leadership for the Organ Scholarship Program, and community outreach (High School workshops 
and church ministry lecture at the University of Regina). 

I end my 35th and last Music Ministry report with this wonderful quote: My hopes and prayers 
always are “that members of the FBC music family will become engaged in one another’s lives 
through prayer, encouragement, attentiveness to needs, celebration of joy and compassion in 
sorrow. It is within this environment of Christian love that the commitment to excellence in 
musical expression week after week takes deep root. This gracious and redemptive character of 
the Christian musician pours out to the congregation, drawing those who hear, to Jesus Christ.” 

“May we continually be reawakened by the SONG and MELODY that beckons and begs us to PLAY 
or SING it. May we keep straining to HEAR the rhapsody that still PLAYS among the stars because 
the player or singer who first heard it consented to play or sing it to us. Because HE did, we need 
never again be without THE SONG.” Gloria Gaither 

I love this Gloria Gaither quote even more so now during this pandemic period, where pastoral 
norms and routines have changed and each of us has had to be willing to adapt, be open to 
challenge, and be willing to think outside of our comfort zone. When it came to the Music Ministry 
of FBC and its existence to enhance the worship, Christian Education and spiritual experiences of 
our church family and beyond, “community and connection” searched for creative ways of 
building community and making connections. 

The ministry of our volunteer church choirs is the sum total of the skills and efforts that each 
member brings. The quality of voices vary, the music skills are not the same, the energy level is 
dynamic, and the expectation of each musician is personal; thankfully, the combination of all 
these provides an engaging opportunity to make music in a community of faith (choirs, bells, etc.) 
that translates into effective ministry and brings honor and glory to God. This is a high calling, 
beckoning choir members, vocal and instrumental soloists, to do their best. This is a personal 
responsibility. Our church music family has reflected this high calling, especially during this 
pandemic. 

In place of choir rehearsals, LIVE presentations for worship and Christmas and Easter concerts, our 
church music family has adapted by presenting music ministry both in-person and online, using 
both archival recordings of past music groups and individuals, as well as presenting LIVE Music 
Gifts on Sunday morning. As a church family, we have much to be thankful for in terms of our 
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gifted musicians who continue to present offerings of worship and service. (His Kids, Energize, 
Exaltation, JuBELLation, Sanctuary Choir, etc.) 

I wish to give special recognition and thanks to the Sanctuary Choir for their faithfulness and 
dedication. It is the longest serving FBC small group for over 111 years. I have had the privilege 
and honour of ministering together with this group for 35 years. These “ministers of music” have 
become more than friends. They have become a treasured extension of my own family. Thank you 
for your ministry and friendships.  

Over the past many years, I have been very fortunate to work with many fine keyboardists. 
However, my life and ministry have been especially enriched working with two very gifted and 
committed Christians. I express my thanks to my colleagues and friends, Christa Walsh (14 years) 
and Mark Anderson (31 years), both of whom I deeply respect, appreciate, and love. Thank you for 
the wonderful privilege of working with you in a truly glorious TEAM ministry. 

Achievers’ Luncheons 

This enthusiastic and thriving small group has been meeting for over 32 years, and has averaged 
30 or more people during our transition from in-person luncheon attendance at the church, to 
reconnecting online over Zoom.  

Although our group has grown smaller over the years due to age, health, lack of transportation 
and deaths, I am most appreciative of all those who have continued to support the ACHIEVERS’ 
LUNCHEONS. I especially thank those who volunteered to phone contact lists, provide table 
decorations, and occasionally present a devotional.  

Thank you, ACHIEVERS, for your friendships, encouragement and faithfulness over these past 
many years as your pastoral liaison and coordinator. A special thank you to Kevin Rich for acting as 
Zoom host on occasion and keeping me on my toes when it came to updating the ACHIEVERS’ 
website. 

In Conclusion 

My heart overflows with gratitude for the privilege of having served you as Associate Pastor for 
these past 35 years. Thank you for your love and support of my family as well. It is my hope that 
our ministry journey together has created many moments of “transformation and wonder.” May 
our ministries continue to reveal new and exciting truths to enrich both your Christian lives and 
the life of First Baptist Church. May you “passionately strive for every generation that follows ours 
to believe that this church will be more than worth their time, and that it truly will be compelling, 
relevant, authentic, creative, and reflect excellence.” Excellence in all things and in all things, to 
the glory of God! 

Submitted with love and appreciation, 

Rev. John Nelson, Jr,  Associate Pastor  
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Learning for Life, Small Groups, Spiritual Disciplines Report 

This past year has been anything but usual when it comes to pastoral ministry and what is typical of 
the life and ministry of the church. Yet it has not been a year without its own insights, with moments 
to pause and reflect what it is to be the church and what our Lord is doing in our midst. I’ve been 
challenged this past year by a close friend to ponder the purpose and place of “doing church” and 
what it means for the lives of those who “attend” and those in our community. The challenge 
included the question of what it ought to look like when COVID restrictions begin to lift. Our default 
may be to return to some semblance of normalcy in “doing church,” but the caution is to not do so 
without thought and reflection – something I invite you to join with me in prayer. While pondering 
this, ministry has continued (mostly on an online format) this past ministry year. 

In regards to Learning for Life (L4L), we started the year with our study of Job (January through 
March), which provided us with time to reflect on suffering (and more specifically the idea of 
innocent suffering), our interaction with God and others in our suffering, and the response of God to 
our suffering. By April we moved L4L online (via Zoom) in light of COVID, and began a study of 
another book from the wisdom literature of the Old Testament, Ecclesiastes. With the ongoing 
COVID situation and travel not being recommended over the summer, we continued L4L through 
July and August. The Ecclesiastes study took us through July, followed by a study of 1 Peter (led by 
Bryan Orthner) that took us through August and into September. By mid-September we moved into 
the Book of Romans (led by Annabel Robinson) which carried us through until early December.  

Another area of ministry which increased in 2020 was small groups through the addition of the 
following: Two groups (each meeting twice a month) which worked through the Gospel of Mark 
over the summer and then started the Gospel of John in the fall, and an online Old Testament 
Reading Group which started in September. These groups, meeting via Zoom, have proved to be a 
great place to not only learn together, but also to connect with one another.  

A new resource which was made available online this past ministry year was a series on spiritual 
disciplines. This series was broken down into four sections: reasoning, reflecting, relating and 
restoring. To reason is to intentionally think about something, understanding that what we 
intentionally think about, impacts how we feel, how we view the world, and how we live in the 
world. Upon reasoning upon God, our next step in our spiritual formation is to reflect on what this 
means to us and how we apply our understanding of God to our lives and then, secondly, how this 
calls us to live in relation to others. In the final section, restoring, having looked at how we reason 
about God through disciplines such as study, meditation, and guidance, how we reflect on what 
we have learned through such things as prayer and solitude, and how the insights we have 
gleaned are then lived out in our relationships with others through such things as service, 
fellowship and spiritual friendship, we turned our attention to how all of this shapes us to be a 
people living authentically in the Kingdom of God. Moving forward, my hope is to utilize this 
resource in some practical ways corporately. 

A thank you to each one who has worked with me in the above areas and to each one who has 
taken part. One area which has not received the attention I was hoping this past ministry year is 
that of outreach in our local community. Although this area of ministry has been dealt an added 
challenge due to COVID restrictions, it is an area which I feel needs to be brought more centrally 
into focus as we move forward as a church. We are not to exist simply for ourselves. This is a 
second item that I would ask you to join with me in prayer for in this current ministry year. 

In Christ, 

Rev. Dr. Richard Hovey 
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First Baptist Place Chaplaincy Report 

The chaplain for First Baptist Place (FBP) is currently a member of FBC, affirmed by the FBP 
executive and the FBC Diaconate.  I am responsible for the Wednesday evening chapel service and 
for finding accompanists for the hymn sing before the message.  

The year 2020 was a year with a big difference, with the pandemic and its quarantines. Chapel was 
cancelled for several months. During that time, I wrote letters and put notices up with suggestions of 
what we could do (e.g, meet with neighbours on our floor with masks and 2 metres apart for a few 
minutes each day, bang pots outside to encourage and thank essential workers, etc.) 

We began holding chapel again in the summer, seated 2 metres apart, with masks on, and only 18 
could fit into the room. We had a lovely farewell chapel for John and Jean Hilmer before they left 
for Trinity Manor. They were so loved. Then in October we were reduced to a maximum of 10 for 
our chapel services. 

We have had a tradition for several years of having a carolling service the last Wednesday of the 
year. It falls between Christmas and New Year’s. I went ahead with it this year even though only 
10, including me and the pianist, could attend. A new tenant in the building said she played by ear 
and would play for that service. We had a full house...and three extras sat in the lobby. (Not sure it 
was ‘legal’ but I considered it another room!) The singing, even with masks, was great. I got many 
positive calls and notes. They love to sing. 

Please pray for us in this year, 2021. The residents find it hard to hear me through the mask, and 
many are very apprehensive about COVID. What is God calling me to do for chapel at this time? What 
would best serve the people here? Pray that I might have discernment and wisdom for this time. 

Submitted by Rev. Norma Holtslander 
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Property Report 

This year was a challenge for us all with the downturn due to Covid-19. There were some difficult 
decisions in March of 2020 with cutting back on operating costs, but we got this far with the great 
support of the First Baptist family. Following our last AGM, we had the lower hall, washrooms and 
cloakroom painted by Rob Sentis, and a water irrigation system installed by Rosemary and Derrick 
(2019 -2020).  

We have taken a close look at our expenditures and see savings across the property accounts. 
Even though the church is not being used as much as it was before, there are additional 
expenditures for Covid, like face masks, hand sanitizer, and screens. However, we are still within 
budget. We have also reduced the hours of the contract cleaning and located leaks in our 
washrooms that will reduce our costs.  

Despite the pandemic, we have continued working and, with the help of Marvin, Len, and Glen, a 
number of job were addressed.  

We have a number of projects for the new year. The first is the repointing and repair to brick work 
around the church to prevent damage to the interior. We have received a quote for this and it will 
be sent to the Board. The dome inspection will be carried out later in the spring and a detailed 
inspection of the fascia and downspouts will be carried out.  

The painting of the remainder of the church interior is still a requirement, but we feel there are a 
number of other projects that should be carried out before we start these.  

2021 Projects 
Revamp of the sound board to allow better access and seating for the operators. 
Outside garden  
Cleaning of windows 
Cleaning of pews and timber floor 
Repair basement floor 
Deep clean of kitchen, nursery, Godly play area, and library  

Property Projects 
 • Painting project #1: Lower hall, cloakroom and washrooms (2019) –  Done 
 • Painting project #2: Lorne St. entrance, disability lobby, office reception, and stairwell (on hold) 
 • Painting project #3: Front entrance including reception east/west (on hold) 
 • Painting project #4: Offices (including meeting rooms), library, and kitchen (Projected for 

June 2022) 
 • Painting project #5: Sanctuary (Projected for May/June/July 2023) 

Miscellaneous Projects 
 • Lower hall floor repair/renewal 
 • Bird prevention (front of the church) 
 • Brick repointing (east, south, and west) 
 • Window cleaning 
 • Dome engineer’s report and refurbishment (on hold) 
 • Pendulum lights upgrade 
 • Repair to stained glass windows (west side) 
 • Installing outdoor sockets (Victoria Avenue side) –  Done 
 • Cleaning sanctuary ceiling, lights, fans, and walls 
 • Leaking toilets (nursery and ladies’ washroom) –  Done 

Submitted by Rob Stafford-Lai 
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Communications Report 

After helping with communications as a volunteer from May to October, I joined the staff in 
November. 

One of the things that the Covid-19 pandemic has done is to highlight the need for effective 
communication within our church community. While it has always been beneficial to have a 
newsletter, for example, when the pandemic shut down all our in-person services and activities, 
the weekly newsletter and other means of communication, especially those online, became vital in 
keeping us connected to one another.  

The pandemic has also brought added challenges in the area of outreach to our local community. 
Here again, online communication tools are key. 

The following are some of the areas of responsibility that I have been covering: 

1. Creating and distributing a weekly newsletter in three formats: Hard copies for folks with no 
computer/internet access, a digital version for those on the church email list, and a digital 
version for our website. 

2. Sending out the “First this week” email. 
3. Posting announcements and events on our Facebook page. 
4. Assisting in ensuring that the information on all media is up to date. 
5. Proofing and editing various communication pieces. 
6. A portion of weekly administrative duties shared between staff. 
7. Managing the main church email: Responding to questions, forwarding emails to the 

appropriate parties, etc. 

Submitted by Esther Gurnsey 
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Missions Commission Report 

Commission Members: Anne Bellows, Barb Ziolkowski, Bryan Orthner, Marilyn Phillips (Chair until 
resignation September 2020). Pastoral liaison: Joel Russell-MacLean  

Our mandate:  

 • Provide vision, direction and management for our “missions” ministry, including: financial, 
relational and practical involvement in missions 

 • Involvement in local AND global missions  

Highlights of 2020: 

1.  The 2020 budget:  

 2020  2019  2018  2017 

Canadian Baptist Ministries (CBM)  8,500  7,500 7,500 3,000  

Local Missions  5,000  5,000 5,000 5,500  

Katepwa Lake Camp (KLC)  6,500  6,000  6,000  4,100  

Intervarsity Christian Fellowship(IVCF)  5,000  6,000  6,000  4,150 

Youth for Christ (YFC)  15,684  15,684   15,684  17,374 

Total 40,684  40,184  40,184  34,575 

2.  We finished the 3rd year of our 3-year CBM Partnership with the Lebanese Society for 
Education and Social Development (LSESD) – specifically for:  

 • Botros Team Support  
 • Middle East Consultation Bursaries  
 • Syrian Refugee Support – primarily camp ministry 
 • We also held a “Lebanon Live” Virtual Fundraiser on May 24, which raised $ 9,633 

(including donations up to mid-July). This was in addition to our $8,500 CBM project 
budget, for a total of $ 18,133 to our Lebanon Partnership this year, the highest total of 
our 3-year partnership.  

3. A committee met early in April to discuss the possible establishment of a refugee fund. 
However, this was put on hold, due to Covid-19. An application has been submitted to CBWC 
to sponsor a Syrian refugee family, the Alhusains. A community group was seeking 
administrative help in 2019 to sponsor their son’s family, now in a refugee camp in Lebanon. 
They have committed the funds, but needed a Sponsorship Agreement Holder through which 
to apply. (The CBWC is a Sponsorship Agreement Holder.)  

4.  A baking project, coordinated by Barb Ziolkowski, was undertaken for 5 weeks in April/ May to 
provide muffins for two inner-city lunch programs: Trinity Lutheran and Good News Chapel.  

Challenges/Looking Forward in 2021:  

 • Continue and further develop our CBM Lebanese partnership 
 • Increase awareness and involvement in all our regular mission partnerships: CBM, IVCF, 

Katepwa Lake Camp, Youth for Christ 

Respectfully submitted,  

Marilyn Phillips, 2020 Missions Commission chair 
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Children’s Ministries Report 

Although 2020 was a strange year for children’s ministry since so much of what we do is very 
hands on, yet there is still much to celebrate! A big thanks to Pastor Joel and the many volunteers 
who were running the nursery, Godly Play and Oasis at the beginning of the year while I was on 
maternity leave.  

When the pandemic began in March, Pastor Joel did a great job of leading our kids through online 
classes throughout the spring while we were all in lockdown. We were grateful that Julie Hovey 
jumped in and volunteered to help run online classes as well. In the summer, kids and adults alike 
took a much needed break from screens while enjoying the wonderful warm weather.  

In September, I returned from maternity leave and we happily welcomed Julie as an intern for 
children’s ministry in order to meet her degree requirements at Briercrest Seminary. While 
following the health authority guidelines, we offered a modified curriculum of socially-distanced 
in-person kids programming for Godly Play and Oasis. Julie and I were so glad to see some of our 
kids in person for a couple of months before restrictions for gathering increased again.  

For Advent, we prepared packages for the families of the church that were delivered to their 
homes. Following the tradition of the Jesse Tree, families were invited to complete daily readings 
from December 1st to the 25th and make an ornament that related to the story. It was great to 
have our kids reading Bible stories that trace a path from creation to the birth of Christ, showing 
how God’s plan leads to Jesus!  

While we eagerly look forward to one day being able to gather with all of our kids in person again, 
we are grateful for the moments of connection that we have had and ask for your continued 
prayers for the children of First Baptist (and their parents too) during these uncertain times. 

With gratitude and hope, 

Rev. Kayely Rich 
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Youth Group Report 

Our Youth ministry continues to adapt and change to meet the needs of our youth during the 
pandemic. Looking back over the past year, I have a lot of different emotions and thoughts about 
what we have been doing, and it’s difficult to put everything into words. There is a deep sense of 
gratitude that we can still meet over Zoom to laugh, pray, and hear how each other is doing. But 
there is also a sense of mourning, or loss, in the reality that this “new normal” is so different from 
the ways most of us want to interact together face to face.  

In the fall, we were able to gather together outside and be socially distant. While we had met on 
and off over the summer, we officially “kicked-off” our year with a fire and Bible study in my 
backyard. We talked about what it means to be light in the darkness, and we discussed how this 
idea can continue to shape our attitudes and actions throughout the coming year. We have 
continued to come back to this idea every time we meet, while also focusing a lot on prayer. Being 
light in the darkness means continuing to see that our hope, Christ, is still with us in the midst of 
the pandemic. We have a choice in how we can approach the things that we cannot control, and 
to remind ourselves, and those who are part of our community, that we can still find the 
goodness, grace, and mercy of God in each day that has been given to us. I think that the youth 
have done an incredible job of both balancing the reality of life right now, while still describing 
what it means to grow in their relationship with Christ.  

Much of our youth events have looked very similar since late October. We meet together over 
Zoom, share how we are doing, play a game, have a devotional, spend time alone reflecting on the 
topic we have discussed and then end the night praying together. I have been very encouraged 
each time we have met and enjoy being able to laugh and have fun with the youth. They have 
brought light into my life this year. While we do not know what things will look like in the coming 
months, I am hopeful that our meetings have helped to anchor one another, and be a space and 
place where we encourage and love one another.  

For those of you who have reached out through cards, emails, or texts, and told me that you were 
praying for us, thank you. Your encouragement matters and makes a difference, and so do your 
prayers.  

Yours In Christ, 

Chris Senger 


